FRIENDS OF MONMOUTH BATTLEFIELD
NEWSLETTER JUNE 2016
ANNUAL REENACTMENT SET 
FOR WEEKEND OF JUNE 18-19
This year’s annual reenactment of the Battle of Monmouth, co-sponsored by the Friends and Monmouth Battlefield State Park, will be held on the battlefield on Saturday, June 18 and Sunday, June 19. The reenactment will commemorate the 238th anniversary of the battle, which was fought on June 28, 1778.  The reenactment is sponsored and paid for jointly by Monmouth Battlefield State Park and the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield; we also could not produce it without the reenactors, who volunteer their time and expertise, though troops with horses and cannons receive an honorarium from the Friends. 
The exact schedule of events is enclosed later in this newsletter.  Any last minute alterations or changes will be posted on our website, friendsofmonmouth.org.
There will be a food vendor and snacks available, and plenty of restrooms. A suggested donation of $10 per car is asked to help pay the cost of the event.

The reenactment daily schedule will be similar to previous years, with one major exception. Instead of artillery and cavalry demonstrations, as given in the past before the reenactment, there will be a tactical demonstration or “mini reenactment” (Saturday at 11 AM and Sunday at 10:30 AM). This is being held at the request of the reenactors, who will be able to practice their own maneuvers without keeping to the script of the battle as held in the afternoon (held at 2 PM on Saturday and at 1:30 PM on Sunday).

You should definitely come early in order to enjoy all the pageantry – and to get a good parking space. Parking again this year will be in the fields west of the Visitor Center. Be prepared to walk 200 yards or so to get to the reenactment area, though handicapped parking will be available at the Visitor Center lot. 
Besides the reenactment, there will be plenty to see in the camps and the sutler area. In addition to the tactical demonstration there will be children’s musket drill, and ladies’ fashion programming in the camps. Molly Pitcher, as portrayed by living history historian Stacy Roth, will also be giving a program each day (12:30 on Saturday and 12 noon on Sunday). Bring the entire family!

A change from previous years is that the Craig House will not be open during the reenactment weekend. This is because there is too much traffic to enable Craig house volunteers and visitors to travel easily from the Visitor Center to the Craig House and back. Craig House will be open the next weekend (June 25-26), when we will offer additional events commemorating the anniversary of the battle (see next page). 
FOMB TO SPONSOR 
COMMEMORATION OF 237th ANNIVERSARY

OF THE BATTLE OF MONMOUTH ON JUNE 25-26
VOLUNTEER HELPERS NEEDED HERE AND AT BATTLE

This year’s reenactment is being held on the weekend of June 18-19, which is not the actual anniversary of the battle. In order to commemorate the actual 238th anniversary of the battle, which was fought on June 28, 1778, the Friends are sponsoring a series of talks, activities and tours, including Molly Pitcher presentations both days by Stacy Roth. The Craig House will be open both Saturday and Sunday from 1-4 PM. All other events will take place at the Visitor Center. All events are sponsored by our organization and there is no admission fee.  A full schedule of events is enclosed. 

Volunteers are needed to help run this event and the battle reenactment the week before. We especially need help at the outside booth, where we will be selling tee shirts, drinks and snacks, Contact David Martin at 609-448-6355 if you can help, even just for a couple hours, either Saturday or Sunday at either the reenactment or at the commemorative weekend.

STACY ROTH TO PORTRAY MOLLY PITCHER AT THIS YEAR’S REENACTMENT ON JUNE 18-19 AND ALSO AT THE BATTLE COMMEMORATION ON JUNE 25-26

This year Stacy Roth will once again be giving her program on Molly Pitcher at the battle, as she has done for the past several years. Stacy gives an excellent presentation not only of the story of Molly Pitcher, but also on the role of women in colonial armies. She will be giving her program on both days of the reenactment weekend on June 18-19 and also on both days of the battle commemoration weekend on June 26-27. The tentative schedule of her presentations is as follows: Saturday June 18 at 12:30 PM; Sunday June 19 at 12 noon; Saturday June 25 at 1:15 PM; and Sunday June 26 at 1:15 PM. She will also be giving children’s cannon drills before and after her Molly Pitcher presentations on June 25 and 26.   If you haven’t had a chance to see Stacy portray Molly, come and see her now – and bring your camera! Stacy’s appearances for all four presentations are funded by the Friends.

FOMB HOLDS MEMORIAL DAY

OBSERVANCE AT THE PARK


On Sunday, May 29, the Friends of Monmouth Battlefield held a special Memorial Day commemoration on the patio in front of the Visitor Center. President David Martin wore his Continental line uniform and gave a musket demonstration before reading the brief memorial service.  All together over twenty park visitors attended and were told about the importance of the battle. 

DR. GARRY W. STONE’S BATTLE STUDY

“FATAL SUNDAY” NOW AVAILABLE;

DR. STONE TO SIGN COPIES JUNE 18 AND 19


As announced in our last newsletter, Dr. Garry W. Stone’s long awaited history of the battle, Fatal Sunday, has just been published by the University of Oklahoma Press.  


We are pleased to report that Dr. Stone, who was the long-time historian at the Park, will be here to sign copies the weekend of the reenactment. A “signing party” will be held at the Visitor Center from 6:30 to 7:30 PM on Friday, June 17, and he will also be here during the reenactment on Saturday, June 18. 

 The book is hard bound and has an attractive color dust jacket. The book contains 640 pages, including 15 illustrations and 18 maps. Cover price is $34.95. Copies will be available at the gift shop at the Park Visitor Center, which is managed by the Friends.  There is a slight discount for members of the Friends. Copies will be available for $40 postpaid. Send check made out to “Friends of Monmouth Battlefield” to Dr. David Martin, 147 Canterbury Court, East Windsor, NJ 08520. 

FOMB TO CO-SPONSOR PROGRAM 

IN NEW BRUNSWICK ON JULY 3

(NOTE NEW DAY, PLACE AND TIME)


This year we will once again co-sponsor a commemorative program in New Brunswick. The past several years the event has been held at 1 PM on July 4 at Buccleuch Park. This year the event is being changed to 6 PM on Sunday, July 3, at Boyd Park.  President David Martin will give a brief talk on the campaign and battle. FOMB Vice President George Dawson, who is also New Brunswick town historian, will then explain how Washington’s army celebrated the Fourth of July, 1778, in New Brunswick, immediately after the battle of Monmouth. Part of the celebration included a “Feu de Joie” (“Fire of Joy”), a series of musket and cannon volleys that will be commemorated. Boyd Park is located between Route 18 (Memorial Parkway) and the Raritan River, south of Route 27 bridge over the river and north of Route 1,  New Brunswick, NJ 08901. 
DID YOU KNOW??

At the time of the battle of Monmouth, Englishtown was a small village of 25-30 people. It contained 4 houses, 2 churches, the Village Inn, and Sharp’s Mill. Englishtown is named after the English family, who purchased large lands there in 1730. The town is about 5 miles from Monmouth Coourt House.

Monmouth Courthouse dates to 1715. At the time of the battle, the town had some 40 buildings, including the court house, St. Peter’s church, a blacksmith shop, a wheelwright shop, two taverns, two school houses, three stores, and about 30 houses.
PROGRAM ON CHARLES LEE  HELD ON JUNE 8

On Wednesday, June 8, our President, David Martin, gave a talk on “Charles Lee at Monmouth: His Own Defense?” at the main branch of the Monmouth County Library. He discussed Lee’s life and military career as presented in two recent biographies: Charles Lee: Self before Country, by Dominick Mazzagetti (New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 2013); and Renegade Revolutionary: The Life of General Charles Lee, by Phillip Papas (New York: New York University Press, 2014). Emphasis was placed on Lee’s defense of his actions at Monmouth as presented at the court martial proceedings held following the battle. Evidence shows that Lee may not have had a plan for the battle and may not have handled his troops well during the morning portion of the fighting, but Washington’s orders may have been unclear and discretionary.

In addition, Lee did a good job defending the Hedgerow line in the early afternoon, for which he received little credit from Washington. The judges at the court martial agreed in a way with Lee’s defense of his actions by lightening the wording of his conviction and suspending Lee from command for just twelve months. What Lee was most guilty of was showing disrespect of General Washington in two letters written right after the battle. That is what really guaranteed his conviction.

The program was part of a series of talks by Dr. Martin on participants in the battle. It was co-sponsored by the Monmouth County Library and about 40 people were in attendance. The first talk in the series was given in October 2014 on the topic “They Were Also There,” discussing the roles of secondary generals and other famous personalities at the battle. Some of them, such as Hamilton and Burr, will be elaborated on in the future. He has also spoken on the roles of Lafayette and the French officers at the battle, on Molly Pitcher at the battle, and on George Washington’s sense of humor. His next talk in the series will be on the role of General Anthony Wayne in the battle. It will be given at 7 PM on Thursday, October 6 at the library.

DRIVING TOUR HELD TO AMERICAN CAMPSITES
ON JUNE 27, 1778 NEAR ENGLISHTOWN
On June 12 FOMB President David Martin and Vice President George Dawson gave a driving tour to the sites of the American camps the night before the battle in the Englishtown area. Washington’s army left Cranbury early on June 27 and took up position on Gravel Hill in Monroe Township, which was a strong defensive line behind Manalapan Brook. The tour went by Washington’s headquarters at the Housman farm (355 Hoffman Station Road, Monroe, NJ 08831), and Ponolopon Bridge. It then visited the site of the camp of Charles Lee’s advance force behind Weamaconk Creek on the western side of Englishtown. The final stop was at the home of Dr. James English in Englishtown (42 Gordon’s Corner Road, Manalapan, NJ 07726), a magnificent house constructed in 1740, where Washington had breakfast on the morning of the battle before heading to the battlefield.
SUCCESSFUL TOURS AND PROGRAMS

HELD RECENTLY; REVOLUTIONARY WAR
ENCAMPMENT SCHEDULED FOR JUNE 25-26
         Our popular series of monthly battlefield walks continues to be well received. On May 8, a special walking tour was held to the Hedgerow line to examine in detail how that position was defended by Continental troops around 1 PM during the battle. On June 12 a driving tour was given to the site of the American camps near Englishtown the night before the battle.
         Our schedule of walking tours held the first Sunday of every month at 1:30 PM from the Visitor Center also continues in fine form. On June 5 a large group was taken on a tour to the Hedgerow and Parsonage areas of the battlefield.
         On June 4 and 5 about a dozen members of the British 40th Light
Infantry reenactment unit set up a living history encampment on the battlefield. 
The next series of programs by living history historians are scheduled for June 25-26, when the 4th Connecticut regiment will commemorate their march to the battle and role in the fighting. They will conduct a living history encampment at the Craig House on Saturday afternoon and at the Park Visitor Center on Sunday from 10 AM to 2 PM.
          For exact dates and times of future tours, programs and encampments, visit our website at freindsofmonmouth.org.

CIVIL WAR COMMEMORATIVE EVENTS HELD


This year the Park has been sponsoring an increasing number of Civil war commemorative events honoring the 14th, 28th and 29th New Jersey regiments, which trained at Camp Vredenburg, the Civil War training camp from 1862-1864 that was located on the grounds of the present Monmouth Battlefield State Park.
`
On April 8 and 9 displays were set up in the Visitor Center by uniformed interpreters, who discussed the role of the 28th and 29th New Jersey regiments at the battle of Chancellorsville. On May 21 and 22 about twenty members of Company H, 14th New Jersey reenactors regiment held a living history encampment at the Craig House.


The next Civil War related event will be held on the weekend of July 9-10, commemorating the role of the 14th New Jersey at the battle of Monocacy, Maryland, on July 14, 1864.

 FOMB MEMBERSHIPS


Thanks to members who have renewed recently. Your membership cards are in the mail. If you have not renewed recently, please send your renewal form from an earlier newsletter or the new website to us at: The Friends of Monmouth Battlefield Inc., PO Box 122, Tennent, NJ 07763. Thanks
FOMB PARTICIPATES IN “WEEKEND IN OLD MONMOUTH” 
PROGRAM AND IN STATE HISTORY FAIR
       Once again this year we participated in the “Weekend in Old Monmouth” programming sponsored by the Monmouth County Historical Commission. During the event, which was held on the weekend of April 30-May1, we had the Craig House open both days. We also gave walking tour of the battlefield on My 1. 

On May 14 the Park hosted the twelfth annual “Spirit of New Jersey” History Fair, sponsored by the state Historical Commission. We had an information table, had the gift shop open, and helped manage the admission gate. Thanks to everyone who helped out!
NEW CRAIG HOUSE WINDOWS PROJECT
SET TO START
          A year ago we completed a project to replace three broken windows and frames at the Craig House. This year’s project is to replace two windows and frames on the north side of the “milk room.” A contractor is lined up and we have just received approval from the Historic Preservation office.  This project is partially funded with the aid of grant from the Monmouth County Historical Commission, as was the project completed last year.
Special thanks go to FOMB Trustees Kathy and Eric Doherty, who serve as volunteer guides at the Craig House. Without their help, the Craig House would not be open to the public, because the Park is too short on staff to keep the building open on their own. 


Craig House is open Sundays from 1-4 PM from April to the end of November. It is located west of Route 9 at Schibanoff Road, about a mile north of the intersection of Routes 9 and 33.
LIMITED PROGRESS ON LIBRARY PROJECT

Two years ago the Friends began work to establish a research library at the Park, using as its core the large collection of books donated by FOMB Trustee Fran Raleigh in memory of her late husband and FOMB President Jim Raleigh. The library was near to opening in the old wing of the Visitor center when we encountered severe issue with climate control, humidity and air conditioning. As a result all the books and maps received had to be boxed up and are in storage. The Park administration now is monitoring temperature and humidity levels in the facility in order to determine how best to resolve the problem. There is at present no opening date in sight for the research library.  About 30% of the books have been catalogued and are safely stored in the main wing of the visitor center. We hope to have a catalogue of these titles available for research use, set up this summer, with the aid of Park seasonal interpreter Victor Piderman.
PARK SUPERINTENDANT MARK PITCHELL RETIRES;

PETE MICHEL MOVING TO HANCOCK HOUSE


Monmouth Battlefield Park Superintendant Mark Pitchell retired on May 1, 2016, after a career of 46 years with the State. He started as a summer ranger in 1971 at Island Beach, then spent 13 years as superintendent of Monmouth Battlefield  and another 13 years running Ringwood State Park in Ringwood. His second stint as Superintendant at Monmouth was from 2013 to 2016. During his career, Mr. Pitchell has had significant experience with successful privatization activities such as food concessions, boat rentals, and including shepherding the creation of a very high-end commercial catering arrangement at the Skylands Mansion at Ringwood State Park, which was the first of its kind for any New Jersey State Park. Your editor had the pleasure of working with him personally in 1983 when I was conducting a research project for the New Jersey Historical Commission on the location of the Civil War training camp called Camp Vredenburg within the bounds of the current battlefield state park.We thank Mark for his support of the Friends and our projects and we will miss working with him. We certainly wish him the best in his retirement!


Mark’s position as Superintendant is now vacant while a search for his replacement is underway. For the meanwhile, Inga Gabliks, the Superintendant at Allaire State Park, will serve as Acting Superintendant at Monmouth Battlefield State Park. This is her second stint with us, since she served as acting Park Superintendant for 4 ½ years from 2010 to 2013, after Chuck Sary retired. We welcome her back and look forward to working with her again. 

We reported in the last newsletter that Pete Michel, senior seasonal historian at Monmouth Battlefield State Park, has accepted a new position as Interpreter at the Hancock House Historic Site in Hancock’s Bridge, Salem County. Pete has been a good friend of the Friends for a number of years, and we will miss him greatly. We are lucky that he has been asked to stay in Monmouth Battlefield State park until the end of June, so he will be here with us for one more reenactment. His new job at Hancock House starts July 1.
GIFT SHOP HOURS

The gift shop, run by the Friends at the Park Visitor Center, has been open continuously all spring. It is open every Sunday from 1-4 PM. It will also be open June 20 and 21 during the reenactment and on June 27 and 28 during our battle commemoration weekend. Stop by and get a book or pamphlet about the battle, or a toy cannon or 13 star flag for your kids!
It is hard to believe that three years have now gone by since the new Park Visitor Center was opened on June 13, 2013!!!
SCHEDULE OF EVENTS FOR THE BATTLE OF MONMOUTH REENACTMENT 2016
SATURDAY, JUNE 18
9:30

Camps open to public

11:30

Tactical demonstration 
11:45

Children’s wooden musket drill (in camps)
12:00

Artillery drill 
12:30

Over Here Molly Pitcher program (Auditorium in Visitor Center)



Living history historian Stacy Roth.

1:15

British army formation and march

1:30

Continental army formation and march

2:00-2:45
Battle

4:30

Camps close to the public; sutlers remain open
SUNDAY, JUNE 19
9:30

Camps open to public

10:30

Tactical demonstration
11:30

Children’s wooden musket drill (in camps)

12:00

Over Here Molly Pitcher program (Auditorium in Visitor Center)



Living history historian Stacy Roth
12:30

British army formation and march

12:45

Continental army formation and march

1:30-2:15
Battle

3:00

Camps close to the public; sutlers remain open

All major events are in the “amphitheater “on the hillside below the Visitor Center, unless otherwise noted.

Note: $10 per car donation is suggested to help defray cost of the event

The Craig House will be closed this weekend. It is open on Sundays the rest of the year, from 1-4 PM, April through November.

For more information, contact Monmouth Battlefield State Park at 732-462-9616 or

Friends of Monmouth Battlefield at 609-448-6355.
Any changes will be posted on our website, www.friendsofmonmouth,org
SCHEDULE OF EVENTS FOR THE COMMEMORATION

OF THE 238TH ANNIVERSARY

OF THE BATTLE OF MONMOUTH

JUNE 25-26,  2016
ALL EVENTS HELD (OR START AT) THE VISITOR CENTER

SATURDAY, JUNE 25
CRAIG HOUSE OPEN 9 AM -4 PM


12:30 PM


Children’s cannon drill
1:15  PM
“Over Here Molly Pitcher!” presentation by living history historian Stacy Roth

(Auditorium in Visitor Center)
2:15  PM
Children’s cannon drill

3:00  PM
Walking tour of the battlefield, visiting the


Hedgerow and the Parsonage. Meet at

Visitor Center

Afternoon


Living History encampment by 4th 





Connecticut regiment (Craig House)

SUNDAY, JUNE 26
CRAIG HOUSE OPEN 1-4


10 AM – 2 PM

Living History encampment by 4th






Connecticut regiment (Visitor Center) 
12:30 PM
Children’s cannon drill
1:15   PM


“Over Here Molly Pitcher” presentation by 




Living history historian Stacy Roth





(Auditorium in Visitor Center)
2:15   PM


Children’s cannon drill
3:00   PM


Tour to the north side of the battlefield, to 
visit the new Molly Pitcher overlook (starts at Visitor Center)

CHILDREN’S MUSKET DRILLS WILL BE HELD OVER 
THE COURSE OF EACH DAY AS POSTED
Craig House is located off of Route 9 at Schibanoff Road,
about a mile north of intersection of Routes 9 and 33

Events sponsored by Friends of Monmouth Battlefield

All events the weekend of June 25-26 are free of charge
SUMMARY OF ARMY ITINERARIES
ON THE “ROAD TO MONMOUTH”





BRITISH


AMERICAN

June 17


in Philadelphia

at Valley Forge

Council of War 1

June 18


Left Philadelphia

at Valley Forge

to Haddonfield

June 19  RAIN

to Evesham


to Doylestown

June 20  RAIN

to Mount Holly

advance force crosses 









Delaware River
at Coryell’s Ferry

(Lambertville); to Amwell

June 21


REST at Mount Holly

rest cross Delaware









Camp near Delaware River

June 22


to Black Horse Tavern
leave behind tents & heavy b








baggage








Send 25 men per brigade to 








Morgan
June 23


to Crosswicks


to Hopewell


June 24


to Eglinton (Allentown)
at Hopewell all day





and Imlaystown

Council of War II 9 AM

June 25


to Rising Sun Tavern

to Rocky Hill and Kingston





(Clarksburg)


Lafayette to Hightstown









and Robins Tavern

June 26  HEAVY RAIN
arrive Monmouth CH 

to Cranbury (arrive 9 AM)





in late morning

June 27


at Monmouth CH

main force to Ponolopon 








Bridge








Lafayette to Englishtown









Lee  to Englishtown









Council of War III








in Englishtown PM

June 28


battle of Monmouth

battle Monmouth
